

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

MAY 3, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Wednesday, May 3, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was absent.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of April 18, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: HINDOSTAN FALLS SHELTER HOUSE PROJECT THROUGH MARTIN COUNTY ALLIANCE

Martin County Alliance Executive Director, Jessica Potts, and Martin County Alliance Secretary, Sierra Rutledge, came before the Commissioners to let them know of a possible project between the Alliance and the DNR to build a shelter house in the Hindostan Falls area.  If the project comes to an execution point, there will need to be a mutual agreement signed between the County and DNR.  The Alliance is planning to use a crowd funding grant through Patronicity and would offer a 1:1 match up to $50,000.  The Alliance is asking for support from the Commissioners to move forward regarding the discussion with DNR.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve for Martin County Alliance to move forward with discussions with DNR regarding a shelter house at Hindostan Falls, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  
Ms. Rutledge stated once discussions start, the Commissioners, Attorney Lett, DNR, and the Alliance will meet to establish a MOU (memorandum of understanding) between all parties involved.  Ms. Rutledge asked if one Commissioner could be the point of contact for the project.  President George stated Commissioner Roush could be the point of contact for the project.
RE: SPEED LIMIT REDUCTION ON RED SCHOOL ROAD

Taxpayer, Scott Pennington, came before the Commissioners to ask for the speed limit reduction on Red School Road.  Mr. Pennington stated for the first mile on Red School Road there are five houses with children, with two to three children in each household.  Mr. Pennington states the road is too narrow for a thirty-five mile per hour speed limit.  Mr. Pennington has had to replace three mailboxes at his residence in the last year.  Mr. Pennington recommends a speed limit of twenty-five miles per hour be posted.  Slow children playing signs have been posted which have been painted over and slow can mean something different to each person.  Attorney Lett asked if Mr. Pennington had contacted the Sheriff’s Department.  Mr. Pennington stated the Sheriff’s Department is patrolling the area but the posted speed limit is thirty-five miles an hour, which is too fast for the narrow road and very busy at times.

Attorney Lett advised the Commissioners to speak with the Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, regarding the issue.  If Superintendent Seals concurs, the Commissioners would advertise and then pass an ordinance for the new miles per hour on the road.
RE: ROAD IMPROVEMENT ON MOUNT CALVARY ROAD

Taxpayer, Audrey Robinson, came before the Commissioners to ask if there was a schedule of road improvements and how the road improvements are funded, specifically how much funding is set aside for Mount Calvary Road this year.  Ms. Robinson asked if real estate taxes were used for road repair.  President George responded and stated real estate taxes are not used for road repair, the money for road repair only comes from State and Federal gas tax.  Ms. Robinson stated other roads need to be repaired yearly other than the few roads the Community Crossings Grant can fund.  Commissioner Roush stated a wheel tax would be a place to start and could generate $250,000 which could only be used for road repairs.  If the County had been collecting this tax years ago the roads would not be in the shape they are currently.

Ms. Robinson stated Mount Calvary Road is in great need of repair along with other County roads.  President George stated he was told by Highway Superintendent Seals that this Community Crossings grant will allow chip and seal, when past grants would only allow blacktop/hot mix.  President George stated the grant will allow about 26 miles of road to be chipped and sealed the next grant cycle.  
President George stated a road utilization is performed to determine the busiest roads and the roads in the worst shape.  The Commissioners stated last grant cycle there was $1.3 million which could be spent on road repair from the Community Crossings grant.  Roads must be chosen which can be funded within that $1.3 million.  Intersection to intersection must be completed, not partial roads.  The road utilization is performed and the worst roads with the highest traffic count are chosen, but smaller roads may be chosen, such as Cherry Road, because of the limitation of funding.  There has been a focus of two to three miles of main road on each road, with fifty-two miles of road paved so far with Community Crossings.  There is no way the County’s highway budget could even do two miles a year.  There is still about one hundred miles of gravel road in the County.  The Commissioners stated they would speak with Highway Superintendent Seals to see if Mount Calvary Road could be included in the next chip and seal project.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Clerk, Theresa Ray, gave an update to the Commissioners regarding the Highway Department.  Ms. Ray stated there is a Gradall being repaired at Southeastern in Evansville.  The department is fully staffed with the mechanic’s first day being today.
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


EMA Director, Monty Wolf, stated he and Deputy EMA Director, Andy Ringwald, will be attending the county director’s District 10 meeting tomorrow near Vincennes.
RE: VETERAN’S SERVICES


Veterans Services Officer, Jonathan Cropp, came before the Commissioners with updates.  VSO Cropp stated last month was a busy month for the department.  There were over twenty veterans served with four veterans transported to hospitals and clinics.  The driver’s list has grown and they seem to be getting new volunteers all the time.  VSO Cropp reported there was a Martin County Veteran on the verge of being homeless, but the Martin County Veterans Services was able to work with St. Vincent DePaul and the Loogootee Township Trustee and were able to get that individual sustainable housing.  

Martin County Veterans Services is growing every day and getting smoother.  President George asked if the van was still in good shape.  VSO Cropp stated he believes it is.  He has tried to add embellishments to the van to make it look nicer.  VSO Cropp does not foresee any issues with the van.


VSO Cropp thanked VSO volunteer Kim Showalter for her continued service and dedication to the department.

RE: HEALTH DEPARTMENT INCREASED FUNDING

Martin County Public Health Nurse, Julia Albright, came before the Commissioners to inform them the Indiana House of Representatives passed bill 1001, which increases Indiana Health Department funding for a total of $75 million.  Nurse Albright does not know at this point what that means for Martin County, but she does know the funding will increase and they will have standard core public health services they will have to provide.  Most of the services the department is already doing, it just may be an expansion of hours with additional staff.  Nurse Albright stated the Health Department does have a list of the services which need added and services which can be expanded.  There will be a webcast next week for elected officials to watch regarding the increased funding.

Nurse Albright stated there is also additional funding in the bill, DHS will have funding for the EMS services, but she is unaware of those details.  It may be something EMS Director Jeramey Osborn will need to look into.

RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney David Lett stated there has been an addendum to the SRI contract regarding the tax sale which would change SRI’s fee to the taxpayer from $100 to $125.  Attorney Lett has no legal objection to the addendum.  The next tax sale will be on September 5th.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the SRI tax sale services support addendum, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.


President George asked if there was an update regarding bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated he is about to file with the Court.  

Attorney Lett stated the easement has been signed by the property owner for access to Green Cemetery.  Attorney Lett has told Highway Superintendent to proceed with the project.  President George stated he would like for there to be access to the cemetery by Memorial Day.

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris stated she did receive notice today that the Indiana Public Retirement System will be performing an audit of payroll and payments into retirement on behalf of employees.  The Auditor’s office will be sending requested records for the audit, which will be the first week in June.  President George asked if the County will have an audit this year from the State.  Auditor Norris responded she has not yet been notified, but expects to be notified any time.  The retirement audit is separate from the State Board of Accounts audit.


Auditor Norris stated she did submit an ARPA report, which was due on April 30th.  Auditor Norris did find when reviewing the transactions and reconciling there were items missing from the spreadsheet presented to the Commissioners, but also there was $88,000 which was credited twice.  The balance of the unobligated funds for ARPA is $275,767.33.


Auditor Norris will have training on the heating and cooling system tomorrow.  The Auditor and the building custodian are the only people able to change the temperature in the building due to the thermostats being automated and controlled on the computer.  Auditor Norris asked if logins could be given to office holders to control the temperature.  Attorney Lett stated he did not recommend that and control needs to be maintained.  Commissioner Roush stated the efficiency needs to be maintained with regulated temperature.  President George asked Auditor Norris to speak with Matt Stechly from Core and obtain his recommendation.  Mr. Stechly will also look into the renovation of the Assessor and Recorder’s offices while he is on site tomorrow.

Martin County Clerk, Julie Fithian, informed the Commissioners the internet has been a problem at the Courthouse.  The internet was down Saturday morning and Monday night.  When the internet goes out the Courthouse loses several services.  Attorney Lett asked Auditor Norris to document when and for how long the internet goes out.  Matrix may have recommendations to improve the service from Sparklight.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:15 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, May 16, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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